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The Denison Homestead, also known as Pequotsepos Manor, is located on 
Pequotsepos Road In Old Mystic, Connecticut, approximately a quarter of a 
mile east of Route 27. The two-story central chimney house was built in 
1717 by George Denison, a descendant of one of the four original settlers 
of Stonington, Captain George Denison. The house is sided with shakes 
and is presently run as a museum by the Denison Society, a family associa 
tion.

An earlier house on the site, Captain George Denison's second on the site, 
burned just prior to his relative George's marriage. The appearance of the 
first home is unknown, while the Captain's second house was most likely a 
two story structure, described as his "mansion" by the Captain. Both of 
these early houses were fortified against Indian attack. Thus, the present 
Denison homestead is the third house on the site, built appropriately by 
the third generation of Denisons in Stonington. It is said some of the 
planks and timbers from the second house were used in the construction of 
the present Denison Homestead.

The house faces south on a rocky rise of land and is built directly atop 
a rock ledge. Consequently, only a portion of the cellar is excavated, 
beneath the southeast corner. The facade follows a standard nine window 
plan, centered with a rough-hewn six panel door. The single leaf door, c. 
1800, retains its original hardware of three long straphinges and an ingen 
ious combination latch/knocker. (See photo 3) A transom with five lights 
tops the door. There is a second entrance along the east wall. This opens 
onto a small rear chamber, once used as a bedroom and now functioning as a 
reception area for the museum. C. l800, a one-story ell was added at the 
northwest corner. This ell, intended as a summer kitchen, was raised to a 
full two stories in.the twentieth century. Sash throughout are twelve over 
twelve. Outside sash framing, shakes and roof shingles are modern but the 
remainder of the framing dates from the eighteenth century.

The interior of the house retains most of its original detail. The central 
entry illustrates the somewhat crude attempts of the colonial craftsman to 
be stylish. While rather rough, the turned balusters and pendants of the 
stairwell are nonetheless handsome. The staircase has two landings and a 
three-quarter turn. Similarly simple finishing can be seen in the south 
east chamber on the second floor. Here, the summer beam, running north- 
south, is uncased and crudely chamfered, as are the flared corner posts. 
The south plate is exposed. There is no fireplace panelling and the mantel 
appears to be a later addition, c. 1800. Floorboards here are approximately 
two feet wide. In the kitchen is an example of a trimmer arch, said to 
exist only in houses built ; £lo.ng the coa,st from Hingham, Massachusetts to 
Stonington, Connecticut.1

In both front chambers on the first floor there are paired cased summer 
beams, running east and west. The corner posts are cased as are the girts. 
In the southwest chamber, the fireplace wall is simply panelled. A heavy 
bolection molding surrounds the square brick fireplace. Similar panelling 
and fireplace treatment can be noted in the southwest chamber on the second
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The Denison Homestead is a well maintained 1717 shingled house which pre 
serves the way of life of succeeding generations of the descendants of one 
of Stonington's founders. Captain George Denison. From the time of its 
construction up to the present day, the house has been owned by Denisons. 
From 1654 to 194l, Denisons have lived on the site. Presently run as a 
museum, the house is entirely furnished with heirlooms accumulated over 
the years by the Denison family. In addition, the house was the last major 
restoration commission of Connecticut architect and author of Early 
Domestic Architecture in Connecticut, J. Frederick Kelly. The house is 
architecturally modest but nonetheless exhibits a level of craftsmanship 
evocative of its long and useful life.

Captain George Denison came to Roxbury, Massachusetts in 1631. He returned 
to England '.ten years later to fight for Cromwell, was wounded and 
married his nurse an Irishwoman, Ann Borodell. On his return to America, 
in 1651, he settled in New London, where he became Captain of the Train 
Band, or Militia. In 1654, he was granted 200 acres of land in reward for 
his services to the community. On these 200 acres, in what is now 
Stonington, Captain George built his home. His was one of only four 
English families living between the Thames and Pawcatuck Rivers. Captain 
George later fought in King Philip's War ana was involved in the capture 
and execution of Canonchet, Philip's lieutenant.

In 1717, after the Captain's second home burned, his relative, also George, 
built the present Denison Homestead. Originally, this house was a story- 
and-a-half, but c. 1800, the roof was raised to a full two stories and a 
summer kitchen ell added. It is said that Indian slaves kept by the 
Denisons lived in the eaves of the house.

The house passed through eleven generations of the Denison family without 
a break until it was left as a museum to the Denison Society by the last 
owner, Mrs. Ann Borodell Denison Gates, in 194l. J. Frederick Kelly con 
ceived the idea of a "successive" restoration which would utilize the 
wealth of furnishings and artifacts the family had accumulated and which 
would illustrate, via period rooms, the lifestyles of several generations. 
Thus, the kitchen, with its rare trimmer arch, appears as it would have in 
1717. The southeast chamber illustrates Mrs. Gates' turn of the century 
parlor, while the southwest chamber is furnished as a Federal period draw 
ing room. Upstairs, in the southeast corner, is a Revolutionary War period 
bedroom. The opposite bedroom is furnished with mid-19th century pieces, 
including a massive mahogany sleighbed.
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Thus, the house provides a graphic record of one family's long history. 
It preserves the way of life of succeeding generations of Denisons and 
illustrates the evolution of one structure over the years.

LHaynes, William, ELEVEN GENERATIONS OP LIFE IN CONNECTICUT 0 November 
1948, Antiquarian and Landmarks Society "Newsletter", Vol. 11, number 3 
A trimmer arch, built out from above the kitchen hearth, supports the 
hearthstone on the second floor.
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floor, directly above. This panelling and the mantels throughout the rest 
of the house date c. 1800, indicating a major interior renovation at the 
time of the addition of the summer kitchen. It would seem that the 
raising of the rear wall to a full two stories from its former saltbox 
configuration occurred at the same time. Mortises for the original 
rafters of the lean-to can be seen in the northwest rear chamber of the 
second floor.

The house is entirely furnished with pieces accumulated over the years by 
succeeding generations of Denisons. Each room illustrates a different 
period in the house's evolution and is decorated with furniture of the 
appropriate period. In 194l, on the death of Ann Borodell Denison Gates, 
the last of eleven generations of Denisons to live in the homestead, the 
house became a museum. Restoration work was done by J. Frederick Kelly 
with interior decoration by Mrs. R.T. H. Halsey.

Also included on the property is a small barn with a pent roof and sided 
with shakes. A portion of the barn dates from the 18th-century, although 
several additions have been built on. Modern garage doors replace the 
original doors.
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